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ESSEX COUNTY COUNCIL 

MEETING 
14 December 2010 

 
Answers to Questions (Council Procedure Rule 10) 

 
Agenda Item 11b) 
 Questions (Council Procedure Rule 10) 
  

1.  By Councillor G Butland of the Cabinet Member for Heritage, 
Culture and the Arts 
“Would the Cabinet member please supply the following information in 
respect of the static library sites across the county? 

(i) How many static library sites are there in Essex? 

(ii) How many of these sites are owned by the County Council and 
what is the latest estimate of the total capital value of these 
sites? 

(iii) How many of these sites are leased and what is the total annual 
rental of these sites? 

(iv) What is the total annual cost of the non-domestic rates on all 
the library sites in the County? 

(v) What is the total cost of utilities (gas, electric and water) for all 
of the library sites? 

(vi) What criteria are used to assess the cost effectiveness of each 
library, and what benchmarks are applied? 

(vii) Has consideration been given to placing the library service into 
a trust and, if so, what is the potential saving in costs?” 

  
 Reply 
 (i) 73 
  
 (ii) 51 freehold – including Goldlay Gardens  
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(Basildon – ECC retain freehold within Basildon District Council 
building)  
22 Leasehold – includes the old Jaywick Library site and 
services within schools at Stock, Nth Melbourne, Bishops Park 
(Clacton) & Sth Woodham Ferrers 
NB – Harlow Central Library – part freehold, part leasehold) 
  
Total capital value for ECC owned property -  £43,736,646  

  
 (iii) 23 Leasehold – includes the old Jaywick Library site which is 

sub let to the Friends of Jaywick Library  and services within 
schools at Stock, Nth Melbourne, Bishops Park (Clacton) & 
South Woodham FerrersTotal annual rent for these sites - 
£287,468.00 

 (iv) £977,358.00 – includes Goldlay Gardens (Library 
Headquarters) 

 (v) £ 403,955 .00  
 (vi) We use a number to assess the effectiveness of libraries both 

as buildings and as service points. These criteria (for buildings) 
are: Location suitability; Building suitability; Building condition 
(all used by ECC Property services on all Council buildings); we 
also measure carbon efficiency (cost vs utilisation). Criteria as 
far as service performance is concerned include: total revenue 
cost vs use (loans/visits/members) for each service point; % of 
population actively using each service point compared with 
catchment population. The performance indicators of loans, 
visits, cost of service per head of population for the whole 
service are benchmarked, using annual CIPFA statistics, 
against English Counties and indeed all other UK library 
services.  

  
 (vii) The Library Service has considered a number of times, and 

most recently within the last few months, the benefits of a trust 
to the Council in delivering a public library service as part of 
developing options for a future Target Operating Model (TOM). 
There are financial benefits in terms of the rate relief that trusts 
can obtain (currently this amounts to £980k p.a. if a full 100% 
remittance is obtained); however there are balancing issues 
such as of lack of Council control over the library service once a 
trust (though this will vary according to the type of trust) has 
been established, and potentially associated additional VAT 
costs for ECC as well as restrictions on the ability to trade.  The 
work on the TOM will lead to a Business Case for the 
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March Outcomes Board but may identify an option which 
provides an opportunity to trade aligned with the ability to obtain 
rates relief.  Savings in a Trust would be up to £980k rates 
relief, less the cost of setting up and governance of a Trust.  
There could, in a Trust as well as other delivery models, be 
savings from existing corporate overheads. 

  
2.  By Councillor D Kendall of the Cabinet Member for Highways and 

Transportation 
 
“Many Essex residents were very concerned to read recent press 
reports highlighting the possibility of a new road linking the M2 with the 
M11 from a new Lower Thames Crossing. Whilst this proposal has 
since been dismissed by Essex County officers, when will members 
and residents get clarification as to Essex County Council’s preferred 
route for any new road?  
 
Also could the Cabinet Member confirm that councillors at all levels of 
local government in Essex whose areas would be directly affected by 
the building of this new road will be fully consulted before any final 
decision is made?” 

  
 Reply 
 The press reports with regard to the possibility of “a new road linking 

the M2 with the M11 from a new Lower Thames Crossing” emanated 
from the publication of Kent County Council’s draft Local Transport 
Plan. Following strong representations from Essex County Council and 
other interested parties the leader of Kent County Council has 
subsequently apologised for the inconvenience caused and withdrawn 
the conceptual proposal. 
 
The Department for Transport published an options report in April 2009 
that recommended that three options should be studied in more detail. 
The recent CSR announcement confirmed that “It is clear that 
additional capacity is needed at Dartford and that public funding to 
provide it is unlikely to be available. Therefore, DfT will embark upon a 
review of the options for future capacity increases at Dartford, funded 
by charges. In the mean time, we will increase charges for the 
Crossing. Subject to consultation, prices will increase from £1.50 to 
£2.00 in 2011 for cars, rising to £2.50 in 2012. Prices for other vehicles 
will also increase. Given its strategic importance the Department for 
Transport has decided not to sell the Crossing at the present time. At 
the same time, we will introduce free flow charging from 2012. And 
more immediately, we will lift the charges at times of severe 
congestion to aid flow through the charging plaza” 
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Discussions are taking place with Kent County Council, Thurrock 
Council and DfT to ensure that there is full local engagement as 
options are considered. Furthermore, until agreement has been 
reached with the DFT with respect to the location of the Crossing itself, 
there will be no announcements or consultation on the location of link 
roads to the crossing except to confirm that Essex County Council is 
opposed to the indicative link proposed by Kent County Council which 
has now been withdrawn. 

  
3.  By Councillor D Kendall of the Cabinet Member for Environment 

and Waste 
 
“The joint Essex County Council and Southend Borough Council 
Waste Development Document October 2010 highlights the need to 
identify additional landfill void space for inert waste (3.7 million m3 to 5 
million m3) and says it will be required by 2015/16. It also says there is 
an ongoing need to identify additional non-hazardous landfill void 
space (0.79 to 4.9million m3). When will members be told where these 
new sites are going to be located?” 

  
 Reply 
 Work has commenced on preparing two new Joint Essex and 

Southend Waste Development Documents to replace our current Joint 
Waste Local Plan which forms the basis for determining waste 
planning applications.  The preparation of these documents is in the 
early stages with consultation having recently taken place on the 
Issues and Options Paper. 
 
Further consultation on the main Waste Development Document 
Preferred Approach will take place in November 2011.  This will set out 
the preferred core strategy, development management policies and 
strategic sites (including landfill).  The Preferred Approach will develop 
the Issues and Options paper taking into account the responses 
gathered during the consultation and workshops.  This will define the 
amount of waste that is forecast to be created during the plan period 
and the tonnages which need to be managed and disposed to landfill. 
It will update the evidence base with the new planning permissions 
granted since the base date of March 2009 and include an assessment 
of the sites supplied in response to the call for sites. 
 
The exact quantity of additional landfill void space, number and 
location of sites therefore will not be available until November 2011, as 
this information will develop during the preparation of the Preferred 
Approach taking into account these updates and amendment to the 
evidence base.  It is anticipated that once the new Development and 
Regulation Committee approvals since March 2009 have been taken 
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into account that the total additional landfill void space required for 
both inert and non-hazardous waste will fall respectively. 
 
It should be noted that the proposals at the Preferred Approach stage 
would have no material weight or consideration in determining 
planning applications.  The saved and adopted Waste Local Plan does 
provide the development plan framework to determining planning 
applications.  The new Waste DD will have no material weight until the 
submission stage (2013). 

  
4.  By Councillor B Aspinell of the Cabinet Member for Highways and 

Transportation 
 
“Recent works to the traffic signals at the Green Dragon / Tabors 
Corner junction in Shenfield have been completed at a cost of 
£30,000; this has provided just 2 extra seconds of crossing time.  
Arising from a recent meeting of the Highways Locality Panel at 
Brentwood Borough Council, West Essex Highways officers confirmed 
that the crossing patrol officer [Lollipop Man] had been instructed by 
County that he was no longer allowed to go into the road with his sign, 
and was to remain on the pavement, his sole purpose being to push 
the button to control the pedestrian phase.  He has had his ‘Stop’ sign 
taken away and - since September 2010 - he is now only on site during 
the morning sessions.  
Are the County officers now saying that it is safer in the 
afternoon, and therefore assisted crossing is not required other 
than in the morning?  If so, by what criteria have they come to 
that conclusion? 
 
It was also inferred by your officers that he would shortly be relocated 
to a needier site. 
Can you clarify this situation, as it has taken years of 
campaigning by local residents, concerned parents and the 
Headmaster and staff of the local school [St Mary’s] to persuade 
the County that a Lollipop Man was required, and those same 
people now believe it would be a travesty to have him removed?  
This is a position I totally support. 
 
Can you investigate the instructions given to the crossing patrol 
officer [to stay on the pavement]?  If it is too dangerous for him to 
step into the road, what about the parents / guardians and the 
children?” 

  
 Reply 
 The patrol operated mornings only because of the increased traffic at 

this peak time and pedestrians levels which are higher due the same 
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start time of the infants and junior schools (whereas the finish times 
are staggered).  
 
The officer covering this site has not been acting as a standard School 
Crossing Patrol (SCP) with a STOP sign. The SCP has been there as 
an interim measure to familiarise pupils and parents with the new 
crossing control. This arrangement will cease at the end of this term on 
17 December 2010. As the School Crossing Patrol has been only been 
in place to help familiarise pupils and parents with the new crossing 
control arrangements there is no requirement for the officer to be 
provided with a STOP sign or to step into the carriageway. 
 

  
5. By Councillor L Barton of the Cabinet Member for Education and 

the 2012 Games 
 
“Can the Cabinet Member give some assurances that when the 
Alderman Blaxill School reopens as an educational establishment he 
will be looking to reinstate the enhanced Dyslexia Unit at that site?   
There will be sufficient space and there is a clear desire from parents 
and teachers alike for such a provision to remain in Colchester.” 

  
 Reply 
 As I have already made you aware, unfortunately I cannot provide 

reassurance that the Alderman Blaxill site will ultimately be used for 
educational provision.  I can, however, confirm that the prospect of 
further provision on the site will be considered during the consultation 
on the medium to long term vision for Colchester secondary schools to 
take place at a future date, but is very much dependent on the context 
and pupil projection numbers at that time.  
Further, I cannot give any assurances as to if a dyslexia unit will be 
considered for, as I have made clear at both recent Colchester schools 
consultation meetings, this falls under Cllr Sarah Candy's portfolio as 
Cabinet Member for Children's Services, which includes SEN 
provision.  

  
6. By Councillor Mrs T M A Higgins of the Cabinet Member for 

Children’s Services 
 
“Deaf and Hard of Hearing children have understandable 
communication problems. 
 
Will ECC be ensuring that despite the Comprehensive Spending 
Review, the level of service at present given to support these children 
will be maintained? This is particularly important so that they achieve 
GSCE results comparable with those of their hearing peers.” 
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 Reply 
  
 Essex County Council is committed to providing for children with 

hearing impairment across the spectrum of loss, from mild/moderate to 
profound loss, and in accordance with parental choice of 
communication, whether oral/aural or sign language.  There are no 
plans to cut the service for hearing impaired children and support to 
these children continues to be a priority. 
 
This support will continue to include provision of equipment such as 
radio aid systems.  In Children’s Social Care there is a specialist 
Countywide Sensory Team that is part of the Children with Disabilities 
Service. The Sensory Team provides assessment and support 
services to children with a severe to profound hearing loss and 
children with a dual sensory loss i.e. loss of vision and hearing. There 
are structural links with audiology clinics and specialist teacher 
services, which provide support and advice to parents.  Currently the 
team are working with 195 children of whom 70 children have a 
hearing impairment. There are no plans to alter this service at the 
current time. 

  
7. By Councillor J Baugh of the Leader of the Council 

 
“The Post Office in Panfield Lane, Bocking (in my division) was one of 
the first to be re-opened with funding from Essex County Council.  I am 
grateful for the benefits this has brought to local people and I am 
pleased to say that it appears to be one of the most successful.  
Footfall now exceeds that prior to closure. 
 
I have been asked on several occasions by the Postmistress at 
Panfield Lane as to what will happen when funding ends.  Clearly there 
can be no further funding from the Council due to the terms of the 
agreement and also due to the present economic situation.  Sub post 
offices can only ultimately be profitable however if they are able to 
offer a wide range of services and the Post Office management seem 
unwilling to allow this regarding their own products.  I believe some 
Councils have been able to offer access to Council services and allow 
payment of bills etc. through sub post offices, allegedly saving council 
taxpayers’ money.  I would be very grateful if the Leader could advise 
on whether there are innovative solutions available to help the Panfield 
Lane branch remain open beyond the termination of ECC funding by 
helping the Post Office side of the business move into profit. 
 
This would also help the viability of the shop (under the same 
ownership) in which it operates.  This may of course involve re-
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opening negotiations with the Post Office management and would 
have implications for at least some of the other ECC supported 
branches.” 

  
 Reply 
 The County Council has supported local post offices where we can as 

they are an essential part of our communities. Our initiative is limited to 
providing up to three years’ support to help the operator develop and 
expand their business and has been acclaimed nationally. The support 
is there to help them become self-sufficient over time through the 
development of their retail space.  
 
We have worked with PO Ltd to create a new way of providing local 
postal service that reflects their preferred approach. However, we are 
aware that the charges made by PO Ltd to local post offices – 
including Panfield Lane - make it very difficult for the postal service to 
be operated on a viable basis. We have had discussions with all our of 
districts and boroughs about increasing the services they provide at 
local post offices but they have been reluctant to put transactions 
through post offices as this is more expensive than using the direct 
debit payment system. Some customers are able to pay their Council 
Tax through the post office in Panfield Lane if they previously used a 
cash office, and rent to the local housing association can be paid at the 
post office counter too. We understand that if post office counter 
transactions increase that PO Ltd charges will increase too and as 
such any business will have to meet the PO Ltd costs. We have an 
advisor who helps support businesses to improve the layout and 
product ranges in their shops but it is very difficult to generate 
sufficient business to compensate for the operating costs of the post 
office counter.  
 
The Government has recently announced its new approach to postal 
services and the roll-out of the “essentials” model. This model is similar 
to the one we have developed in Essex. In the New Year officers will 
be meeting with PO Ltd and we will ask them to take the Panfield Lane 
service back into the overall post office network.  
 

  
 


	 

